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Bere Ferrers Parish Council
At a meeting of the Bere Ferrers Parish Council held in the Council Chamber, Bere Alston on Tuesday 28th February 2017. 
Present     
                                     Cllr. R. Leithall                             Chairman of Council     
                                     Cllr. H. Boot-Handford                 Cllr. S. Munn    



 Cllr. D.M.A. Chapman                 Cllr. D. Pengelly
                                   
 Cllr. P. Dennis           

 



 Cllr. S. Hanson
        
       
                                     Cllr. B. Lamb

       

              
      




                         Cllr. R. Maycock

       
1038. Apologies.
Apologies were received from Cllr. Piper due to farm business, Cllr. Page-Bailey and Cllr. Reed.
1039. Chairman's Report.
I expect all members present have heard the sad and shocking news that Cllr Mike Benson died suddenly just over a week ago. He will be sadly missed, and a card of condolence has been sent to his partner Mary signed by councillors.
I would like to take this opportunity to pay tribute to Mike. Having lived on our Peninsula for over 40 years, he has been a very active and valuable member of this parish council for over 10 years, and also a long standing West Devon Borough Councillor representing our Bere Peninsula ward.  As a Councillor he took an active role in many things, examples being “The Tamar Valley Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty” and “The Tamar Estuaries Consultative Forum and the World Mining Heritage project”.
For this parish, he took an active role in fund raising for the Bere Alston Regeneration Project, and the save the Post Office Group. 
Of recent and particular significance to us here in this parish, he has taken a leadership role and been a key player in developing our Neighbourhood Plan that has required considerable effort over a five year period.  So nearly completed it is shame Mike hasn’t survived to see this Plan finally adopted and in force.
In conclusion I would like to suggest we now have a minute’s silence in memory of Mike and those family and friends.
MINUTE’S SILENCE
1. Looking forward, we must pick up business where Mike left off. The Neighbourhood Planning Group has met, and they are in agreement that they want to continue and finish the job. A new Group Coordinator is required, and this matter will be addressed at their next meeting tomorrow.
2. The second consultation was opened at the Parish Hall and the six week period of this consultation closes on 15th March.
Cllr. Lamb – Cllr. Benson was a wonderful man who worked very hard for this village, need to put a tribute on our website.
1040. Items of interest at the discretion of the Chairman. No action can be taken on these items.
1) Cllr. Pengelly – recently visited the Y2Y hut and was really impressed, the place was buzzing. 
Approximately 15 members present of which 3 were girls. My last visit there were no girls present which was a little worrying, but apparently there are 5 girls who normally attend. One group was in the kitchen with Vikki and were involved in cooking a meal; another group was at the pool table, while the rest were in the WIFI area on their phones etc. I spoke to Nick and Vikki, both of whom are happy with the progress and both should be congratulated for efforts. The plan to join forces with other youth clubs is progressing; the next stage is to raise money via the big lottery fund.
2) Cllr. Dennis – had a problem in the bin area where the dustman were not emptying the bins and the 


    rubbish was scattered everywhere the kids came over and tidied it all up for him.
3) Cllr. Dennis – reported that the school had been broken into on Friday, the window was smashed but 
nothing taken, P.C. Wayne Thielmann was out asking questions on Saturday if they had seen anyone with a badly cut hand.
1041. To approve the minutes of the Full Council meeting held on the 31st January as a true record 
        and taken as read.
Cllr. Leithall proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Boot-Handford.
Matters Arising
Minute 974 – Cllr. Boot-Handford asked for volunteers to help serve the refreshments at the Inauguration of the Night Landing Lights on Friday the 17th March. Cllr. Munn volunteered, Cllr. Boot-Handford and the Clerk.
Minute 976(934) – Cllr. Lamb reported that he had read a public notice about the proposed yellow lines and
Bere Alston and Yelverton were to be considered at a later date; this means it may not be necessary for him to attend the HATOC meeting. 
Minute 978(944) – Cllr. Pengelly – at my meeting with Gary from Rhino I stated that neither the Council or 
BARP were happy with the time taken to install the equipment at phase one. He acknowledged that what happened was unacceptable, but was caused by a number of things going wrong, with suppliers, sickness and miscalculations, all of which Rhino accept responsibility. I said that although we were happy with the outcome, it might be difficult convincing both BARP and the Council to accept Rhino’s quote, without a guaranteed installation date. He said that changes had been made and he was sure that it wouldn’t happen again. Rhino would agree to a guaranteed installation date. Gary to arrange to fix handles on “butterfly spring” and supplied me with replacement binoculars which I intend to modify before replacing them.






SO RESOLVED
1042. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Plans meeting held on 7th February and taken as read, 
         to deal with matters arising.
       Cllr. Lamb proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Chapman.
      Matters Arising.
      Minute 998 – 7 dwellings at Station Road Bere Ferrers. Cllr. Lamb informed committee that a site visit 


    has been arranged for Thursday 2nd March which he will attend, then it will go to 
                            committee on Tuesday 7th.   He will also attend and represent Council.
     Cllr. Lamb proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Hanson.






SO RESOLVED
1043. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Open Spaces meeting held on the 7th February and 
        taken as read, to deal with matters arising.
     Cllr. Maycock proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Pengelly.
Matters Arising.
Minute 995(942) – Cllr. Maycock has heard that the rules on Avian Flu have been relaxed. The Clerk stated 


       that the Assistant Clerk will look on the DEFRA Website tomorrow to check up on the 


       local ruling.
 Minute 998 – Cllr. Leithall decided to move item 14 Report on progress on the bark at The Down 
Recreation Park. Cllr. Leithall understands that the situation at the park is because the bark needs topping up; this is a safety hazard, so it is a case of either closing the park, topping it up or just obtaining enough to cover the problem areas. The Clerk informed committee that the workman & Mark did a remedial bark cover on Friday morning. (Refer back to Open Spaces).
Cllr. Pengelly – presumably as we have made temporary improvements we can now have more time to look for alternative products. BARP is having a meeting tomorrow night (1st March).
Minuet 1003 – Green Burials – Cllr. Hanson stated that the sub-committee has had one meeting and they 

            will be reporting back to Open Spaces.
Cllr. Dennis proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Hanson.
SO RESOLVED
1044. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Footpath & Environment meeting held on 14th 
          February and taken as read, to deal with matters arising.
Cllr. Munn proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Hanson.
Matters Arising.
Minute 1013 – Clerk to ask workman if we have a Kissing gate post in stock if not need to get one.
Minute 1016 – Cllr. Lamb asked about the dog bin in the Dog Exercise Field as Cllr. Benson wanted this.
The Clerk stated we have the bin it just needs to be set up and a notice put on the skip asking people to use the bin not the skip.
Cllr. Leithall proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Hanson.






SO RESOLVED
1045. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Open Spaces meeting held on the 14th February and 
        taken as read, to deal with matters arising.
Cllr. Maycock proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Boot-Handford.
Matters Arising.
Minute 1022 – Cllr Maycock had a site visit meeting at the Pavilion with Will Westlake who explained the 
work they wish to carry out, i.e. separate the showers into two, make a new door into showers in home team changing room They will build a pillar of blocks by door way to support beams. It must be made clear to BAUFC there will be no come back on Council.
The Clerk spoke to Building Regs Officer who stated that if they intend building a block wall in the showers there should be a steel girder on the floor to build from, also there is a regulation regards size of room.
Cllr. Lamb is not happy as we spend quite a lot on the pavilion and do not get back the cost in rental; the roof needs doing also. The Clerk informed committee that Mr. Reddecliff has repaired the roof temporarily.
Cllr. Leithall – the football club has decided to go up another league, they will need security of tenure, and we need to put a caveat stating that we could not guarantee serviceability of the building.
The following caveats to be placed on the agreement:
1. That football club abide by building regs
2. That the electricity in the Pavilion especially the Devon Air Ambulance unit  is not tampered with and the electricity must be on at all times
3. There will be no security of tenure
4. Council expects BAUFC to join CASC
It was agreed that Chairman of Council and Chairman of Open Spaces meet with BAUFC to explain the caveats.
Cllr. Maycock proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Hanson.






SO RESOLVED
1046. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Finance & General Purposes meeting held on 21st 
         February and taken as read, to deal with matters arising.
Cllr. Dennis proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Munn.
Matters Arising.
Minute 1026 – Cllr. Hanson has solved the mystery of not receiving Mrs. King’s quarterly email reports on 


the defibrillator: she had the wrong email address.
Minute 1032 – Review Standing Orders, this is work in progress.
Minute 1030 – Cllr. Hanson sent the leaflet to Cllr. Page-Bailey, who has integrated a design on the leaflet.
Minute 1036 – This was the meeting Cllr. Benson was looking into with Plymouth City and the Parish and 
Borough Council regards congestion on the A386. Cllr. Musgrave thought this was covered under Local Plan but Clerk to investigate.
Minute 1037(3) – Cllr. Dennis brought forward the proposal by this Council to ask that the elderly and 


     infirm be exempt from the green waste charges.
Cllr. Musgrave informed Council that there are no exemptions and this is an opt in scheme.
Cllr. Dennis asked what would happen if people put their green waste in general rubbish.
Cllr. Musgrave – Council has aspirations that neighbours will work together.
Minute 1037(4) re the Alcohol Ban and the offering of wine at the Recreation Field for the inauguration. 
Cllr. Lamb has been in touch with Naomi Woppling who informed Cllr. Lamb that the Alcohol Ban is being replaced in October by The Public Places Inspection Order. Cllr. Lamb also contacted the Police who said they could take it off people if it gets out of hand.
Cllr. Dennis proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Maycock.






SO RESOLVED    


      
       


1047. Internal Audit undertaken by Cllr. Dennis and Cllr. Boot-Handford.
       Cllr. Boot-Handford stated that they had taken an item from the internal payroll and the VAT and 
       followed them through, all was fine.
1048. Payment to MAT Electrics Ltd for the Helicopter Night Landing Light Work.
Cllr. Lamb has been in touch with Tim Jones to appertain separate receipts for material costs and labour.
Cllr. Lamb proposed that we pay the £5257-24 and hold back the £2066-94 as the work was not carried out to our satisfaction, seconded by Cllr. Hanson.
Cllr. Lamb all members of Council are invited to the Inauguration, there will be wine and soft drinks.
1049. Report from Cllr. Musgrave on West Devon Borough Council.
· Council is retaining the “Planning and Licensing” set-up with current procedures and not adopting “Development Management” as a practice which would have brought us into line with other councils. Improved procedures for requesting a site visit are now in place
· The Budget has been finalised for 2017/18 with an allocation of the New Homes Bonus used to address the budget short fall.
· Following a meeting of the Joint Steering Group the council agreed not to pursue setting up a Local Authority Controlled Company which would have reflected the adoption of a full commercial approach to all elements of the Council’s services. This was seen as one way to ensure the long-term future of the council. Alternative options are now being considered.
· A new Website is being launched within the next few days which should give much improved performance (response times!) and also a better menu choice.
· Reserves are being allocated for an ‘Invest to Earn’ programme.
· The Joint Local Plan involving Plymouth, South Hams and West Devon is going out for representations to be received for a 6-week period from 15th March. This is a 320 page document with a large Plymouth only section. West Devon and South Hams policies are under the heading “Thriving Towns and Villages”. A major feature of this joint Plan enables West Devon to transfer some of the ‘required’ new housing planned for the borough over the next 20-years to Plymouth. The plan allows for 50 new homes in Bere Alston and a ‘blank’ for the small villages including Bere Ferrers (presumably less than 10).
· Devolution is back on  the agenda this time with a definite requirement for an elected Mayor for the ‘Heart of the South-West’ which includes all authorities across Devon and Somerset.
1050. Correspondence.
1) The Clerk sought permission to pay the following accounts;
a) Ricoh Ltd – copier rental



£62.56.
b) Cllr. Boot-Handford – reimbursement for glasses     £8.01
c) MAT Electrics Ltd – part a/c for work on night landing site    £5257.24.
2) Devon Senior Voice Spring Issue.
3) WDBC – Joint Local Plan Communications
Many of you may have seen the Joint Local Plan on the news last night. I wanted to let you know the arrangements that we are putting together to promote the Joint Local Plan consultation and to help you send your responses to the inspector from 15th March.
We are putting together a number of engagement events, a day time and evening event in each of the 6 main towns and further events in the neighbourhood centres and the fringe areas.
 Engagement Events
At each event a Strategic Planner will be present alongside a Locality Officer.  The public will be able to see maps relating to their area and be given advice on how to construct their comments to the inspector.   
This is the big difference between this consultation and previous ones, the comments should be made to the Inspector not the councils. This is because this consultation is a highly statutory and regulatory process and while previously the three councils were looking for comments on all aspects of the Plan, the planning inspector will specifically be looking for comments on Soundness and Legal Requirements.
 
We will prepare some guidance to explain what this means in Plain English.  In the meantime, here are some FAQ’s (below) which we will also present in a clear way for the public for the events.
 
Briefing note on the Regulation 19 consultation of the JLP
 
1. What is this consultation about?
This consultation is the final public consultation on the Plymouth and South West Devon Joint Local Plan before we submit the Plan to the planning inspector for examination.
2. How long does this consultation last for?
This public consultation runs for 6 weeks from 15th March to midnight 26 April 2017. Please note: We will not accept any comments made after this time 
3. How can people make comments?
The best way for the public to make comments will be through our consultation portal (available through each local authority website).
We will also accept comment via e-mail or post but our preferred option is through the consultation portal as this cuts down officer time and cost.
This consultation is a highly statutory and regulated process which must be done for all local plans throughout the country:
• It is a requirement of the Local Plan process that comments can only be deemed legitimate (“duly made”) if they are received in a written format with a name and address supplied. Comments made verbally or anonymously cannot be accepted. It is also important to appreciate that the Council is obliged to make all duly-made representations available for public inspection on its website.
This means we will not be able to accept anonymous comments and all comments must have a valid postal address attached to it.
4. What makes this consultation different?
As mentioned, this consultation is a highly statutory and regulatory process and while previously the three councils were looking for comments on all aspects of the Plan, the planning inspector will specifically be looking for comments on Soundness and Legal Requirements.
All comments made should be clearly written and set out clearly the specific part of the plan they object to and the specific change they want to see to overcome their concern – plus any evidence they want the inspector to see to support their case.
5. What support is available?
Due to the complexity of this process, a frequently asked question document has been produced and Officers will also be on hand at the consultation events to answer any questions.
6. What happens next?
At the end of the consultation a summary/response report will be written and minor amendments to the Plan. The Plan will be submitted to the Planning Inspector in Summer 2017 for an Autumn 2017 public examination.
 All details of the examination process will be published and advertised when details become available so if anyone wants to attend they can.
4) Ben Harris – Organizer of the Musicathon at the Plough Bere Ferrers. 
As all these things tend to be, it was a collective effort and without the support and collaboration of so many musicians and local business it would not have been the success that it was.
On a retrospective note, I feel this powerfully demonstrated that live music is vital in helping bring communities together, and that it should be supported and encouraged at all costs.
I would encourage the Parish Council to ensure that live music is given as much official support as possible and work towards making the Peninsula a destination for music lovers of all kinds.
There being no further business the Chairman thanked members and members of the public for attending and closed the meeting at 9.10pm.
Signed this 28th Day of March 2017.
Chairman………………………………..

